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2000 Fourth Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT MESSAGE:

Fall is finally here! Early goose season has come and gone, and duck season is just around the corner.  (By the time you are reading this newsletter it may be in full swing)  I'm not quite sure who enjoys this time of year more, the dogs or us. Hopefully, fall will be ushered in with a plethora of colors and smells.  Even if you don't hunt you surely can appreciate all the beauty nature has for display at this time of year.

 Some of us will, no doubt, be cultivating some special friendships that only hunting buddies can truly understand. I am not sure why these bonds are so strong, but I know personally that they are real.  Speaking for myself, my father and I don't necessarily see that much of each other the rest of the year, but hunting season always gives us an excuse to be out in the woods or traveling to our favorite spots and sharing memories of past seasons or current events in our lives.  It gives us a chance to slow down or shut out the rest of the world and just spend time together, and I truly enjoy that.  Autumn gives us a time to reflect on summer days and prepare for cold winter nights. With the changing of the leaves it brings a sense of completion of a growth cycle and reflection on a new cycle of life in the coming year.

I personally hope that each and every one of you who reads this will try to take a few minutes to breath in the sights and smells that are ever present now and that you can reflect on a pleasant memory or two of your own! I would like to take this time to wish each of you a full game bag and an enjoyable fall season however you spend it.

                              God Bless and Good Hunting,

           



  The Prez
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FALL TEST FOLLOW UP – by test co-chair Jeff Riebling

(Note to readers; please do not be offended by any of this content, it is merely my best attempt at dry humor mixed in with a little truth.)

Have you ever noticed that looking back on an event gives you a very true perspective of how things really turned out?  I'm referring to our 6th Annual Fall Hunt Test.  When I agreed to co-chair this event with Lloyd, I knew that it would be a lot of work involved.  But to what extent I really wasn't sure.

I decided to give Lloyd the task of securing the hotels for our judges and test entrants. First task complete, this isn't going to be too difficult!  Next came securing our judges, didn't seem like a very hard thing to do. Oh contraire!  I had in mind to select 4 judges from the northeast region and 4 judges from the southeast region to hopefully attract a more diversified field of handlers.  What a chore of wading through hunting trips, running dogs, having litters and the ever present "I'll get back to you just as soon as I check my schedule".  Finally, all eight judges secured.  Not so fast!  Less than a month prior to the event I received a message from a prospective judge who had forgotten about that trip out west he booked.  Luckily he had already started a plan for a backup judge so my burden was made easier.

After further review, being test chair and raffle chair is way too big a chunk to bite off for anyone. Easy fix.  Ask (read RAILROAD) board member Brad Graffius to take the position.  Load lightened.  Raffle chair is not  a real difficult position, but your lips tend to get chapped from all the butt-kissing for gifts.  Apparently Brad has some puckering power, since we had a good many raffle items to hand out! 

The next item was work crews.  After much begging, bartering, and trying to lay the ever popular guilt trip on our  membership, TJ and I managed to fill out the crews.  Seemed simple enough.  Things at this point were going pretty smoothly.  Guess what, not quite as smoothly as they first appeared.  I have learned that some things, no matter how well you plan them, are just out of your control. (Something about " the best laid plans of mice and men"). The week of the test I came home almost every night to several messages of AWOL workers, not such a big issue.  No problem, I have a couple of days to regroup and fill in the holes. Ok a couple of hours, like reviewing the crews on the drive up to the grounds on Saturday morning.  Now, get 'em all together, just divide up the scouts to fill out the crews.  Everything seemed okay to this point, kind of weathered all the little storms, but wait!  A harried pair of judges frantically drove from their test site back to test headquarters to inform our secretary that they had not only no help, but no equipment.  Little did they know, they had just passed all their equipment as well as workers on their return run to H.Q.!  Now people are frantically trying to get helpers for their stakes and manage to retrieve a few people unbeknownst to me. Just at that moment my radio ceases to function properly. I can hear the cries for more help but they can't hear me trying to tell them that it is already on the way!  
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A look at my watch tells me that we are only a little past eight o’clock on Saturday morning. I ask myself, what else can go wrong?  Thankfully, this seemed to be the last straw as far as things going wrong.  From that point on things went rather smoothly; the workers, the banquet, all ran like a finely oiled machine.  And believe it or not, driving home Sunday evening, I felt a real sense of accomplishment for this little club of ours.  It may seem from time to time that NPRC is in disarray, but in reality when the chips are seemingly stacked against us, this little club can pull it all together.

As a review of the “Way to Go” section will reveal, in addition to working a good test, NPRC handlers and dogs acquitted themselves very well running our test too.  We were a perfect 17 for 17 in Senior, as well as a number of passes at the other levels.  Special kudos to Carol and Dan Lewis, who had three dogs from the same litter out of Token  (Trouble, Buster and Locy) all qualify at the Senior level!

To close, we once again received a lot of compliments on our fall test and, as president, that makes me very proud of  our accomplishments to date.  So everyone keep up the good work and congratulations on another fine event!!  A very special THANK YOU goes out to all the members who worked the test and gave of their free time to make this a very successful event, as well as our judges ( Doug Jaffe, Kevin McLaren, Lori Lewis, Nunzio Litterio, David & Michael Barrow and Kim & Joe Mandarino).                                                         

Treasurer’s note: From a financial standpoint, the field test lost $350.00, the banquet lost $130.00, the raffle made $2113.00 and the sale of hats/t-shirts made $140.00 for a total weekend profit of $1773.00

WAY-TO-GO

Ken Klahr and Hunter
2 Senior Legs at Southwestern PA HRC, in August

2 Senior Legs at Presque Isle RC, PA, in August – GMHR Title!!
1 Senior @CLUB DU CHIEN RAPPORTEUR DU SAGUENAY LAC-ST-JEAN-     Quebec, in Sept.





2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Mike George and Raven
1 Started Leg at Southern Maryland HRC, in August - SR Title!!
James Key and Roc

2 Started Legs at Leatherstocking RC, NY, in June - SR Title!!
Larry Housman and Nils
2 Intermediates at Southern MD HRC, in Aug. –(would be WR title if                the little  guy wasn’t an orphan foundling)





1 Senior Leg at Shenandoah Valley HRC in Sept.
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Robin Mongold and Mick
NAHRA - SR Title!!




AKC Novice Agility Title

          



NADAC Gamblers Agility Title

Frank Plewa and Gadget 
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Frank Plewa and Trouble  
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Pam Wise and Skeeter
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Rick Wise and Moss
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test – MHR Title!!
Joe Lescisko and Duke
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Jeff Riebling and Buster 
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Bill Whiteford and Raven 
2 Senior Legs at NPRC September Test

Carol Lewis and Locy 
1 Senior Leg at NPRC September Test (only entered one test)





AKC Senior Title at Am Chessie test, in August

Sarah Welch and Glory
3rd AKC Junior leg at Am Chessie test, in August

Colleen Whiteford and Raven
2 Started Legs at NPRC September Test - SR Title!!
Scott Hunter and Emmett
2 Started Legs at NPRC September Test

Fall Raffle Results

GRAND PRIZE:     Benelli Super Black Eagle Shotgun
       Rick Ross (Rick Wise seller)

FIRST PRIZE:
Go Otter Inc. Stealth 1200 Duck Boat             Roy Sheppard (K. Johnston seller)

SECOND PRIZE:    Half-Day Goose Hunt for Two

       Mike Brees  (K. Johnston seller)

THIRD PRIZE:
Kent Narrows, MD Sea Duck Hunt for Two      Mosie Welch (Ron Welch seller)

FOURTH PRIZE:    Framed Duck Stamp Print

        
       Greg Platt (John Vernam seller)

FIFTH PRIZE:
Framed “Wood Duck Family” Print
       Paul DeAngelo (R. Johnston seller)

SIXTH PRIZE:
Pintail Decoy




       Paul Snyder (M. George seller)

SEVENTH PRIZE:  Half Day Upland Hunt at Triple L Farms
       Mr. Gilbert (Linda Swank seller)

EIGHTH PRIZE:
Ken Klahr Super Bird Trap


       Fred Bodine  (K. Johnston seller)

NINTH PRIZE:
Rod/Reel Combo



       Bill & Colleen Whiteford (self                                                                                                                           sold)

TENTH PRIZE:         $20





       Greg Houghton (Linda Swank                                                                                                                                                            seller)
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SPONSORS

Thanks to all our sponsors:  Michael & Janet Billups, 7 Franklin Valley Circle, Reisterstown, MD 21136
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NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

Brian Gayman, 40 May Drive, Dillsburg, PA 17019 717-432-3845

Jon Vernam 94 Basin Hill Road, Duncannon, PA 17020 717-834-4074

Bill & Annie DeGeorge, 3334 Bullfrog Rd., Fairfield, PA 17320 (H)717-642-5317

Tom and Karen Johnston – new email address:   tkjohnston@dellnet.com
Robin Mongold – new email address: : rmongold@HNS.com
[image: image3.jpg]



At our September training session, Rick Wise gives a crisp “over” under the watchful eye of fellow member Ken Klahr (only those of us that were there know whether  this was on a blind or mark)!
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2000 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Jeff Riebling

717-630-9422
         

email:
jriebling@juno.com 



      Board of Directors

V-President:
Lloyd Ingerson
717-529-4083
          


email:  wardens@epix.net


          Brad Graffius
 717-308-2771

Secretary:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
          Pam Wise
 717-394-8452

Treasurer:
Tom Johnston

717-444-3691
          Robert Patton    717-528-8108


email:  tkjohnston@dellnet.com 

          Carol Lewis
 301-384-5969

Training:
Frank Plewa

717-334-7135
          

Bird Steward:
Dennis Weibley
717-266-3963
   email: Cherylani@aol.com      

Newsletter:  
Larry Housman
410-837-5873     email:  housmanconstruction@erols. 

UPCOMING EVENTS

November 11th – NPRC Hunt, 8:00 AM - Perry County 

November 12th – Training Session, 9:00 AM - Perry County

This is a two day upland hunt and training session for the price of one day!  The training is $10 per dog for the 2 days combined, and the hunting will be $10 per bird. 

Lodging (bunk beds) may be available for $25.00 a person. Bring your own bed clothes or sleeping bag. This lodging depends on whether the owner has hunters there for big game. We will know by Nov. 9th. You can camp or tent regardless. If you are interested in staying at the lodge, please call Dennis by Nov. 9th. at 717 266-3963. We will be taking collections for Saturdays lunch (maybe pizza again) and dinner. You can bring your own lunch/dinner; bring a covered dish for supper; or make a monetary contribution.

Clay Birds will also be available. Remember to bring your own shells for this and for your hunting. For non-hunters, gunners will again be available for those who wish to purchase birds for their dogs to hunt.
December 10th – Training Session, 8:00 AM - Adams County. 

January – Dates to be determined, but remember our annual winter banquet and the first training session of the year.  Details will be provided with dues reminder in December.
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The “FIRST” - the teachings from the Grand Master……       By Robin Mongold

Did you see me walking to line with two dogs at my side today?  Did you see the pride and excitement in my face as both dogs and I stood quietly waiting for the birds to go down?  Did you see the way the dogs and I handled the blind?  Didn’t you see what I like to call the “dream team” out there today?  You had to have seen the young pup exploding with anticipation of getting birds.  You had to have seen me standing there trying to remember to do all the “right” things.  You certainly could not miss the “grand master” waiting patiently, watching to see if his two students were going to take what he has taught us, and apply it to the “real” thing. You probably heard me whisper to the master “I know it was not to your standard but please give us another chance, we are working hard to make you proud”.  Did you feel the emotions as the young pup and the grand master and I walked back to the truck?   I bet you even saw the tears running down my face as we got back to the truck and I reached down and gave the grand old master a hug and said “Thank you - you taught me well”…. 

You may wonder how I got away with taking two dogs to the line today.  It was just me and the young pup on the line today, but the grand old master is always there too.  I can feel him tapping me on the shoulder saying “Now remember about lining, whistles, casts, take your time and don’t forget about your part of this team”.  I 

saw him looking at the young pup and quietly telling him to slow down and think before he leaps; those birds are not going anywhere.  This is the gift that the “first” dog gives each and everyone of us.  We need to make sure that we honor those who came first by applying what they have taught us to all those who will follow. 

What I have come to realize is that the first dog is the dog we will learn the most from – for they are the teachers and trailblazers.   Not that we do not learn from all the dogs we train nor should we ever stop learning and growing in life.  But we should always remember the first for they are the ones that had to endure all our mistakes as dumb two-leggers.  They were the ones that had to carry us as we 

struggled from our inexperience and nerves.  They had to tolerate us becoming “brain-dead” handlers at times.  They had to teach us and, always in their kind and patient way, forgive us for our mistakes. For that I’m forever grateful to them.

As time is slipping away, way too fast, I’m not just learning about dogs and dog training, I’m also learning more about life from my first, the one I call the “grand master”.  He has taught me so very much – about the success that good old fashioned hard work will bring you, about how to always meet a friend, no matter if it is the first time your have ever met them or someone you have known a life time.  He has patiently taught me about this game we call hunting and hunt tests, from setting up a dog correctly on line, timing my whistles and thinking through my casts (before I give them).  He has taught me just how much fun it is to be part of the team and that, if I hold up my end of the bargain, he would hold up his.  He has also taught me about life in general.  He has taught me to enjoy the enthusiasm of youth, cherish the wealth of knowledge one gains as time marches on, and not to sweat the small stuff.  Most of all he has taught me never to dwell on what is going to happen in the end for we cannot stop that.  Death is a part of life, but cherish each and every moment we have with a loved one; both two and four legged.
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My “first” has opened many doors for me and given me the experience, confidence and courage to continue in this game.  I might not have always been the “honor” student but he forgave me for that and continued teaching me anyway.  He has always given me his all and for that I’m forever thankful.  My goal is to honor him and his teachings.   

So here’s to you my dear “Travis”, my “grand master”, my “first”.  You have given me so very much.  You truly are a wonderful teacher.  And as our time together here is growing short, may you always be on my shoulder gently guiding me.  May you always be in the wind whispering for me and the young pup to slow down, take our time and remember we are a team.  May we always feel your presence and remember all the lessons you have given to us over the years.  You have taught me well my grand old master, and I hope I will take what you have given to me and make you proud.  I will be forever grateful to have had you in my life.  I’m so proud of you and love you so very much.  Travis you will be forever in my heart.  - Thanks for letting me be part of the “dream team”.

ENCORE TO “THREE TITLES IN ONE YEAR”                    By Ken Klahr

After Hunter attained three titles in one year, owner/trainer Ken  Klahr was interested in going to Alberta, Canada and participating in the R.A.W. Invitational.  In order to attend, the dog must pass five senior qualifications in a single year.  After consultation  with the dog and with four qualifications under their belt, they packed up and headed for Beaver Dam hunt test where, with little trouble, Hunter acquired two additional qualifications. 

With an increased air of confidence, the trainer began to believe that senior tests were not particularly difficult.  Several weeks later Rappahannock River RC hosted a hunt test.  The Hunter/Klahr team was in attendance.  These tests un-covered Hunter’s weakness.  He 

satisfactorily completed marks and blinds; however, sit to flush created a hurdle which kept the team from adding any qualifications to the resume.  Hunter’s weakness was exacerbated by pheasants released from the traps in contrast to the traditional pigeons or chuckers.  The extra auditory stimulation highlighted a skill with which Hunter struggled.  After soliciting the opinion of the professional handlers in attendance, Hunter took Ken home to begin drills and practice which would ultimately correct the technical difficulties occurring during this activity.

The next outing provided a single event at Hudson Highlands.  Upon arrival, Ken was greeted by a judge’s wife who exuberantly informed him that they had pheasants for the “sit to flush” portion of the  day’s trials.  A sense of nausea swept over Ken and Hunter began to feel the pressure.  The test progressed nicely with water work and the team was called back for trail work and sit to flush.

With the “pheasant issue” looming over their heads, Ken’s confidence about moving forward to the land series was waning.  When the largest, loudest cockbird came out of the trap, trainer Ken hit the whistle and Hunter’s rump hit the ground.  With tears in his eyes, Ken realized that another qualification would be theirs.  The trip home was joyous after Hunter aced the land series and attained their goals.
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At the Northeast Regionals at Navesink River RC, Ken was greeted with celebratory status as Hunter was the only dog to qualify in all three classes.  One woman sought him out and inquired about his marital status as he must be an amazing individual.  Hunter observed from the tailgate as Ken basked in the glory.  That  evening Ken continued to enjoy adulations and imbibe on complimentary beverages as Hunter had qualified in all three classes in the day’s events!

With wife in tow, they embarked to Western New York.  Handler error caused Hunter to fail two water blinds and Ken returned home early with his ego in hand.

Lake Champlain provided the backdrop for the next adventure.  The plan  was to complete some ‘unfinished business” and gain two qualifications in response to a failed attempt during the previous year’s Started test.  One qualification was attained and Ken’s pride was evident as he was one of ten recipients out of the seventy or so participating dogs.

As usual, Ken’s networking skills paid off with the introduction to Canadian, Mr. Benoit St. Amand.   Benoit informed Ken of a triple held in Quebec, Canada and Hunter began planning their September vacation. Leatherstocking provided a qualification of the two possible and plans became firmer with help from Benoit.  Ohio Retrieving Club became a reunion with old friends and Hunter added two additional qualifications to his credit.  Frank and Val (training buddies) judged one of the tests and the acquisition was sweeter with the first successful completion of a test they judged.

Southwestern Pennsylvania renewed former contacts, picked up two qualifications, thus placing Hunter one qualification short of a Grand Master Hunter Retriever title.

The following week at Presque Isle HRA, provided two opportunities for qualifications.  Ken hoped to acquire one and attend the tests in Quebec with Hunter’s GMHR under his belt.  Both qualifications were gained (three months short of Hunter’s second birthday) and the September vacation was looking better and better.  A husband and wife judging team sent Ken and Hunter a lovely congratulatory card upon receipt of his GMHR.  Thanks, Char and Ted!

With the assistance of a French-speaking American, reservations and plans were made and a two-week vacation centered around training sessions and the possibility of three additional ribbons.  The trip provided a much-needed vacation for Hunter and Ken and Joan enjoyed themselves also. One more ribbon was had and new friendships were forged.  The banquet was wonderful and Ken and Joan danced on the table for their ribbon.

Hunter’s record to date is 27 senior tests, 19 passed. Thank you NAHRA and Hunter for keeping an old retired guy happy and healthy!
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BEST ADVICE YOU’LL EVER GET                                       By Larry Linthicum

"That *&%$&*# SOB is just trying to screw me, he KNOWS better than that!"

Do you hear yourself, a training buddy, or worse yet, your "pro" when you read that?

Let me take some of your time and tell you a true story about THE single most important thing Rex Carr ever said to me in the 20 years I've known him.  More than anything else it helped me become a better trainer.

It was many years ago, in summer near the time of the Am National and Rex was starting pre-national training here in Oakdale, before moving off to the trial.  In those days he always had 16 or more dogs qualified and he had a big group of "big shots" everyday for training.  He asked if I would come shoot, so that he could keep things rolling better.    I was working as a "pro," training hunting dogs and a couple Derby dogs for the public, but most of these people were "my heroes,".......  so, of course, I agreed.

I shot a lot of flyers the next couple days and never got a minute to work my own dogs, but I was learning a lot watching, so who cares?   Then on the third day, at lunch break, Rex noticed me and said, " Run Samson on that blind we've been doing."   

My 18-month old on a pre-national water blind? in front of all these heroes? ummm .... one DID what Rex said, and I was no exception<G>

I got my dog, put Rex's collar on him , and tried this very difficult, very contrary blind while Rex and his clients sat about 25 yards from me and busily chatted and ate, totally ignoring me.

Samson skipped whistles, Samson refused casts into the water, Samson climbed back out after I finally got him in, Samson first went "out to sea" then "up on dirt," Samson went everywhere except where I wanted.  Frustrated, embarrassed,, and unable to "correct" Sammy myself since Rex had the transmitter, I mumbled "You $&*&@  SOB" 

I had thought that Rex was totally unaware of me, but he got up and headed towards me with a terrible air about him.   I genuinely thought he might hit me, he seemed so angry.  He came at me pointing and rammed his index finger hard into my chest, " I don't ever want to hear you swear at a dog again!  When you swear at a dog, you are only swearing at yourself.  The ONLY thing you have to be mad about is that you have not trained your dog well enough to do this test!"

All that a full volume, in front of people like Judy and Delma and other heroes.    I felt 1/2 inch high, I wanted to cry, I wanted to hit that mean old man, I wanted to dig a hole and hide.  But, instead, I went into 

the field and shot flyers and thought and thought damn hard, and it became obvious that Rex was right.

It became obvious that when we blame our dogs we are advertising our own incompetence, whether we use swear words or not.  I vowed that from that moment forward, I would take full responsibility for my dogs, if they failed it was because I had failed.  It made me a much, much, much better trainer.   And I vowed to share this story, now and then, so maybe others could benefit from some thinking too.
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If your buddy, or worse yet your "pro" is consistently blaming the dog, finding excuses, and encouraging you to feel the same way, that person is holding you back, making it impossible for you to reach your highest achievement in dog training.  Understand that saying "He's a hardheaded $@#$ and won't do what I want" is exactly the same as saying " I am not skilled enough to train this dog to a reliable level"  but, it sneakily shifts apparent blame off the trainer.  Such people show you a way to fail " with excuses" not the way to success.  I advise you to keep better company, for your own good.

The next time someone says " he Knows better than that"  try to hear Rex's deep voice saying, as I heard it many times, " he doesn't know better well enough, does he?"

Editors note:  special thanks to Larry Linthicum for permission to reprint this story in our newsletter.

MINDLESS RAMBLINGS ON THE PERSONALITY OF TRAINING PIGEONS – Author too embarrassed to give his name!
Pigeons are integral to the training that many of us do, especially we city folk who can’t really get or keep ducks, pheasants, chukars, or any other “real” birds.  So over the years I have spent quite a bit of time securing pigeons, from many different sources.   Mostly I just run around Cross Street Market in Baltimore City with a crab net and a bag of McDonald’s fries and net them early Sunday mornings.  I even made up bogus business cards showing my position as a Program Technician with the Johns Hopkins University, School of Hygiene and Public Health, Urban Pigeon Research Project, which I show to the curious public officials (generally policemen) who wonder what I’m doing out with the winos in the pre-dawn darkness.  I tell ‘em it’s a catch-and-release tracking program and they go away secure in the knowledge not only that I’m doing God’s work, but that I unquestionably have a worse job than they.  I usually do this the same day I train, so the captives do not hang around my house very long.  On the rare occasion when I’m training with a large group and need more than a morning jaunt will produce, there are several pigeon stores in the area (really – they actually cater to the racing crowd, which is still a fairly big time sport in Baltimore) and they’ll sell me their culls for a reasonable price.

In late August I set up a training session for a few folks on the eastern shore of Maryland, since the NPRC training session for the same day had been changed.  Expecting a bigger crowd than ultimately showed up, I got two dozen or so birds from my racing supplier, and headed across the bay bridge.  We had a nice training session, with about 5-6 dogs, but the weather was very hot, and we quit early, with the result that more than a dozen of the birds traveled back to Baltimore with me.

I used several of the birds over the next week for sit to flush training, all being fly-aways since I was training in the vacant field next to the local Home Depot (we urban trainers have to get land where we find it – I won’t even get into finding water that doesn’t have hypodermic needles, wall-to-wall broken glass or 100 years of industrial waste in it) but still had quite a few birds left.  I decided that I’d save them for the next NPRC training session in early September, and donate them to the club for upland training that day.  In the meantime, I kept the birds in a small cage in my backyard, and since I have all the proper feeders, waterers, etc. they were well cared for, even though I don’t actually have the official animal husbandry permit required by the Peoples 
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Democratic Republic of Maryland.  Luckily, my neighbors have seen me running around with shotguns at various odd hours, know I own replica civil war artillery, and generally don’t want to screw with me by reporting my modest eccentricities to the aforementioned public officials. 

On to the September training session, and once again it was pretty darn hot, and by the time the afternoon rolled around, nobody felt like running an upland scenario.  So back down I-795 to the big city went the pigeons.  At this point I decided that these poor guys had been hauled all over two states, been cooped up in a small cage for three weeks, and generally done yeoman service in the effort to get a Senior title for Nils.  So I figured I’d let ‘em go, back to the wilds of Harborplace  (I had also made the mistake of making eye contact with a few of them towards the end, and that was a big mistake for a baby boomer raised on Walt Disney movies).  

So I opened the door of the cage, and nothing happened!  The little avian POW’s wouldn’t budge an inch.  I poked.  I prodded.  I turned the cage over.  Nothing.  I finally had to pull them out one-by-one, and throw them in the air.  They then proceeded to flutter about the back yard, and landed on the top of my back wall, next to the alley.  Where they proceeded to stay.  And stay. And stay some more.   Now I was willing to acknowledge the fact that their wings were probably a little stiff from being in the cage for so long, so I figured they’d stay the night, and be off in the morning for food, which I wasn’t going to provide any longer.

Next morning they are still there, except for two who moved up to my grape arbor.  They are walking around in my back yard (which in the city, is about the size of most of your driveways), making themselves at home, and the worst part is the dog is walking around with them and paying no attention to them whatsoever (apparently he bonded with them when they were in the cage, because he’s just a big fuzzy teddy bear to them now).  I shoo them away, and they just give me a dirty look and fly back up to a higher spot in the yard.  So I go off to work, hoping that they’ll be gone when I get back.

So back from work, and only one of them is still there.  I figure I’m home free, and go to bed early, secure in the belief that my problem is over.  Next morning I wake up, and two of them are on my bedroom windowsill, looking at me, and the rest of them are lined up on my back wall, also looking at me.  My wife and I are beginning to know what Tippi Hedren and Rod Taylor felt like in that Hitchcock movie which shall remain nameless.  Except in the movie, I don’t recall guano playing as significant a part in the plot as it seems to be in my little passion play (you do the visualization for yourself!).

I’ve also lost much of the respect I had for people that train pigeons to be homers.  I always figured it was some mysterious process, only slightly easier than teaching a dog to hold a cast into the wind.  Turns out that apparently all you have to do is feed the beasts for a week and they’ll turn your place into home faster than a Clinton in Chapaqua.

Well, to make a long story endless, the situation didn’t change much over the next week – these guys were now trained homers, and I didn’t know what to do about it.  The dog was firmly ensconced as their protector, and our cat, who over the years has been a much better hunter than me, is 16 and has just the one tooth left and no front claws, so he couldn’t be putting much of a 
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scare into them.  I could have just shot them with a pellet gun, but Nils has finally passed his first senior, and I didn’t want to tick him off by doing in his little friends (now I’m flashing on Tweety bird, and his large bulldog protector, saving him from Sylvester) until he passes the other four he needs to go to the NAHRA Invitational next year. Quite the quandary, all the more so because its so gosh darn self-inflicted!  

Luckily, over the following two weeks they started to drift away.  We went to the Outer Banks for two weeks, and upon our return, we were alone at last, and I have stopped hosing off the bricks in the backyard twice a day.  Duck season has started, and all is right with the world.  Enjoy your hunting season, and be very careful what you bring in from the wild – it may be with you longer than you think!
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  At our Sept. training session, Ken Klahr’s ruling on the field is “Touchdown”!

